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Introduction

A public commitment to the work ethic and work requirements in
public assistanceprograms is nothing new. Beginning with the parish
workhouses of Elizabethan England, the history of welfare reform
reveals the inextricably intertwined themes of rendering humane
public assistance to the needy, concern that assistance without work
requirements fosters dependency, and attempts to define the limits
of public obligation and to control the public purse. The vocabulary
progresses through time—the tramps and vagrants of one period are
the homeless of another, the deserving poor metamorphose into the
truly needy, and solutions like apprenticeship yield to ones called
job training. The vocabulary changes, but the inherent political and
economic dilemmas of welfare stay much the same.

Those dilemmas are rooted in the political and economic tradi-
tions of the Anglo-American brand ofcapitalist democracy. Alexis de
Tocqueville (1983, p. 108) brilliantly illustrated the nature of the
problem in describing the England of the 1830s:

In a country where the majority is ill-clothed, ill-housed, ill-fed,
who thinks of giving clean clothes, healthy food, comfortable quar-
ters to the poor?The mt~orityofthe English, having all these things,
regard their absence as a terrible misfortune; society believes itself
bound to come to the aid of those who lack them. . .. In England,
the average standard of living a man can hope for in the course of
his life is higher than in any other country oftheworld. This greatly
facilitates the extension of pauperism in that kingdom.

Since charity is a noble human impulse, de Tocqueville concedes
that no idea seems “more beautiful and grander” than that of public
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charity. But he insists that reality inevitably must destroy such “illu-
sions,’ because the very fact that public charity legally bestows
permanent rights to assistance is bound to “breed more miseries than
it can cure” (p. 119). And the “miseries” that he observed inEngland,
when translated into contemporary terms, included dependency,
welfare cheats, family dissolution, lack of motivation, irresponsibil-
ity, and most ofour other “modern” concerns. He also predicted that
special circumstances, such as those in the United States, might keep
such ill effects from developing rapidly, but noted that in time they
would inevitably develop and “devour the well-being ofgenerations
to come.” Whatever the cause-and-effect relationships, we certainly
cannot claim to have avoided the problems he foresaw.

Tying work requirements to public assistance for the able-bodied
has always seemed the obvious solution to the work disincentives
and de:rnoralizing effects associated with welfare support, since work
is the supposed means to independence and the basis of man’s dig-
nity. But once the principle of an entitlement to public assistance is
established, work in such a scheme loses its primary purpose as the
means ofproduction and becomes instead a condition ofentitlement.
Instead of being useful, it can become cumbersome. There may be
labor shortages in some areas and surpluses in other areas, but the
indigent are not always conveniently located near or suited for avail-
able jobs. Charitable intentions are insufficient to change economic
conditions or endow bureaucrats with decision-making and job-cre-
ating capacities superior to the market’s, and this fact underlies the
make-work and faked-work quality of many work-for-welfare strate-
gies. It has not been the lack of a work requirement that has flawed
public charity, but the element of entitlement itself; and thus a work
requirement could not change the essential contradiction.

Nonetheless, the history of private charity and public welfare in
America shows that the idea of entitlement was never seriously con-
tested (albeit the public responsibility was a local one). And a strong
current: ofbeliefin the necessity to require work from the able-bodied
to avoid corrupting them and burdening society runs through that
history.. Hence the American preoccupation withseparating the help-
less from the shiffless, those who deserve society’s assistance from
those capable ofself-support. This preoccupation provides the ratio-
nale underlying our complex system of categorical rather than uni-
versal assistance. It has also led, because of changing social norms
and economic and demographic conditions, to some of our specifi-
cally modern welfare conundrums.
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The Contemporary Framework
The federal government’s involvement in providingwelfare income

effectivelybegan during the Depression, when the primaryobjective
was to provide a means of subsistence to a large segment of the
population that had none at all. Welfare was a substitute for, not an
alternative to, the labor market, because for many there was no labor
market. The Aid to Dependent Children program, moreover, was
initially to benefit widows, who were not expected to be in the Labor
market and whose lack of a means of support for their children was
beyond their control (Burke 1985a, p. 4). In the present, of course,
welfare in its many forms operates as a supplement to low earnings
or as an alternative to work. And the renamed Aid to Families with
Dependent Children (AFDC) programhas changed incharacter. The
vast majority of the 3.5 million poor women who head households—
households in which more than half of the nation’s poor children
live—are not widows but divorced, separated, or never-married
women, and most of them are on welfare.

Before the lOGOs it was generally presumed that women with
children were properly unemployable. But the element of personal
responsibility for single parenthood as well as the fact that the major-
ity of nonwelfare mothers with young children are in the labor force
has resulted in a public reevaluation of the role of AFDC, This is all
the more so because about halfthe women who are employed outside
the home perceive that working is a matter ofeconomic necessity for
them, and not a matter ofchoice.1 Questions of equity obviously will
arise when some women with children feel compelled to work, yet
the taxes they pay help to enable other women to stay home with
their children.

The rising interest in work-for-welfare coincides with the devo-
lution of responsibility for program design to the states since 1981,
Federal involvement in welfare since 1935 never stressed work
requirements; indeed, work for benefits had been prohibited in the
AFDC program until 1962. True, the Works Progress Administration
had providedjobs during the Depression, primarily formen, but war
and postwar prosperity ended the need for such programs. Many
states, however, had continued work requirements for some recipi-
ents of state-funded general assistance even after enactment of fed-
eral welfare programs. In 1977, 19 states had workfare requirements
in their general assistance programs (Shipp 1982, p. 3).

‘See Decision/Making/Information, executive summaryofNationwide Survey on Worn~.
en’s Issues, 1983.
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One final observation on welfare today should be kept in mind. In
spite of the increasing number of antipoverty programs and rising
welfare benefits over the past two decades, the aggregate number of
AFDC welfare recipients in the United States has remained rela-
tively stable at about 3.5 million cases (between 10 and 11 million
recipients) since 1972. There is, of course, considerable turnover in
the caseload. Long-term dependency is a real social and personal
problem, but it is obviously not the fate of the majority of women
who end up on welfare. Using the welfare system as a short-term
crutch is also atype ofdependency if other options are available. But
whatever the corrupting influence ofwelfare, it seems tohave reached
a certain plateau. This does not, however, diminish the imperative
to assess its good and bad effects on those who depend on it, including
the role of work in their lives, and its costs and benefits to society.

The Economics of Welfare

There are two related but distinct problems in attempting to bring
welfare under control. One is to improve the earnings of recipients
so that welfare is no longer necessary or even attractive. The other
is to decrease caseloads and expenditures. It is a mistake to assume
that a strategy attacking the first problem will necessarily solve the
second in the short term, or vice versa.

The view that welfare is an alternative to work is insufficient to
understand the dynamics of welfare dependency in the aggregate.
Clearly, the willingness of a person to work is affected by the rela-
tionship between his earnings potential and the level of welfare
benefits. But the relationship is not a simple equation. If leisure has
some positive value in and of itself, potential earnings would have
to be higher than welfare to induce someone to work. If work has a
high inl:rinsic value, then clearly some low-incomepeople will prefer
working to being on welfare even if they are worse off financially.
And in practice, of course, most people do not have a “free” choice
between welfare and earned income, because there are constraints
on access to each and relative costs imposedby welfare and tax laws.

Thus, rational economic choices are made in the context of a value
system and a legal-administrative system It is not insignificant, con-
sidering the composition of the dependent population today, that
AFDC was almost the only welfare program that imposed no work
require:ment fordecades, and when it did, applied and enforcedthese
require:ments very incompletely and half-heartedly. This feature of
AFDC could nothelp but affect family structure in the population it
served. The potentially damaging effects of welfare on low-income
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families were recognized and discussed in the 1960s, as even a
cursory survey of the literature will demonstrate. Elizabeth Durbin
(1969, p. 16), for example, noted:

[T]here is clearly some economic advantage for the group affected
by the existence of welfare to maintain fairly loose ties between
men and the women withchildren. The mothers canobtain a steady,
if low, income from welfare, and the men have more flexibility to
come and go, to work or not. . . . []jt is not unreasonable to expect
more informal relationships where unwed motherhood is one qual-
ification for the receipt of welfare income.

Economic theory also explains why welfare caseloads may rise
even as economic conditions improve. If welfare benefits keep up
with expected remuneration from low-skilled jobs—and notonly the
AFDC benefit but also medical care, housing assistance, and other
services must be considered—then life on welfare might be prefer-
able to job-hunting, even in an improving economy, especially for
women. Likewise, increases in the minimum wage might seem to
enhance the earnings potential of low-wage workers, but by reducing
the numberofjobs below the minimum, such minimum-wage increases
can also reduce employment among the lowest skilled and thus
expand the pool of those for whom welfare becomes an option.

Further, if the labor market offers unskilled men insufficient earn-
ings to compete with a mother’s welfare benefits—and this can be
the case even in low-benefit states—then the mother becomes the
family’s primary earner. This situation complicates the problem of
reducing dependency on welfare. First, her opportunities in the labor
market are usually those of a secondary wage-earner. And since the
welfare department has assumed the role of dependable primary
provider, men are encouraged to adopt a secondary role as well,
which further loosens their ties to the labor market. The increasing
prevalence of secondary-earner labor market characteristics among
low-income men must unavoidably contribute to what some have
called a lack of “marriageable” men in low-income communities.

The significance of these basic economic relationships to the twin
problems of reducing caseloads and expenses and fostering individ-
ual self-sufficiency are greater than they might at first appear. The
first result ofany work requirement ina welfare program is that there
will be a strong incentive for recipients to appear unemployable. If
welfarewere a rational choice for someone to begin with, then clearly
work would not appear attractive without significant enhancement
of labor market opportunities for the recipient. This increases the
burden on welfare administrators, who must determine who is and
is not employable, ensure compliance, assist in job searches, and

233



CATO JOURNAL

provide job training. All these conditions raise the short-term costs
of welfare, unless caseloads go down. But caseloads depend on the
number of new entries as well as exits, and new applications may
increase for several reasons. Ironically, an excellent record of job
placement with liberal transition benefits may even induce more
women in the eligible pool to seek welfare as a means of obtaining
job training and placement services.

The underlying problem does notdisappear, because the welfare
system must deal with the results of family nonformation or disso-
lution even as it facilitates those results. At the same time, work
requirements within the welfare systemwill not improve work incen-
tives or opportunities for absent fathers, while attempting to trans-
form mothers into primary earners.

The Recent History of Workfare and
Work Requirements

The term workfare was first used by President Nixon in 1969, but
he did notuse it in its current sense of working for welfare benefits
(Shipp 1982, p. 1). His use of the word was more in keeping with the
Kennedy-Johnson goal of providing the poor with training, work
incentives, and opportunity. Nixon’s welfare reform proj~osal,the
Family Assistance Plan, was a negative income tax that would have
extended welfare to the working poor and two-parent families nation-
ally. Congressional fears of the increased costs associated with an
expanded recipient population and work disincentives caused the
proposal to die.

The first AFDC work program, however, preceded this proposal
by seven years. The 1962 Community Work and Training Program
(CWTP) allowed states to require AFDC recipients to work off their
benefits, but only 13 states chose to exercise this option, and autho-
rization for the program expired in 1967. In 1967 the Work Incentive
program (WIN) was established to provide welfare recipients with a
financial incentive to work by “disregarding” a portion of earnings
so as not to lose as much in benefits as they otherwise would have.
The initial focus of the program was job training, but in 1971 the
focus shifted to job searching and immediate employment. In the
early 1970s California and Utah implemented workfare programs in
the present sense of the word—programs in which some recipients
were required to work so as to receive benefits. In the late 1970s
several other states followed suit.

Despite a history of nearly two decades of work requirements and
incentives in AFDC programs, AFDC cash expenditures increased
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elevenfold (fivefold in constant dollars), and the costs of related
public assistance programs also grew rapidly (Rein 1982, p. 6). The
number of AFDC recipients has more than tripled since 1960, from
3 million toover 10 million; in the early 1970s the numbers increased
by a million a year. But even though the trend leveled after 1972,
spending did not. It is frequently pointed out that total state-federal
spending on AFDC amounts to “only” $16 billion, a mere drop in
the ocean of total public expenditures. What is frequently forgotten
is that total federal, state, and local expenditures on means-tested
programs now amount to $134 billion annually, or nearly 4 percent
of GNP (Burke 1985b, pp. 1—2). And being on AFDC automatically
qualifies recipients for most other major means-tested programs, while
certain other programs—services and job-training, for example—were
supposed to solve the problem of poverty by eliminating the need
for “the dole.” In other words, they were also supposed to be targeted
at the welfare-eligible population.

Why did the work strategiesof the 1960s and 1970snotwork? One
can, of course, point to changing mores—skyrocketing divorce and
illegitimacy rates, the counterculture values of the 1960s, and the
decreased dependence of women on men. But these better explain
expanding caseloads and burgeoning costs than they do the specific
failures of work strategies. Mildred Rein (1982) has analyzed the
dynamics of the failure of three different approaches—work through
social services, through incentives, and through requirements. Her
analysis makes it evident that blame can be laid primarily at the feet
of lawmakers who wrote vague and conflicting goals into the laws,
and of the welfare establishment for its self-interest and disdain for
work strategies.

Social services were mandated by amendments to the Social Secu-
rityAct in 1962 and 1967. The ostensible purpose of providing social
services was to move AFDC recipients toward self-support and to
strengthen the family, Rein notes. But the 1962 law failed to define
or specify “services.” This task was left to welfare professionals, and
service categories came to include everything from child care and
health care to such vague nostrums as “improved family functioning”
and “maintaining social relationships.” This was theoretically cor-
rected by the 1967 amendments, but many ofthe services specified—
homemaker services, legal services, consumer education, and such—
had little bearing on improving employability. Worse, the amend-
ments called for providing services not only to welfare clients but
also to former and potential clients. The law obviously left much to
the discretion of social workers, with little potential for monitoring
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or evaluation. And, in fact, most services were not work-related nor
did they go to working or work-oriented AFDC mothers,

The laws proved a bonanza for the social service industry, resulting
in what Rein termed the “services explosion.” From 1967 to 1972
federal grants to states for social services rose from $282 million to
$1.8 billion. Much of the increase was the result of contracting-out
to private service providers. When in 1973 the federal government
attempted to cap social service payments tostates at $2.5 billion, and
to target 90 percent of benefits to AFDC recipients, the welfare
industry rose up in arms, and strong lobbying in Congress ended in
defeat of the initiative. By 1980 only 18 percent of social service
recipients were AFDC clients, and 46 percent were those eligible
without regard to income. Could social services as a strategy topro-
mote work ever succeed? According to Rein (1982, p. 44), the ques-
tion “cannot be answered,” because the strategy “never became a
reality.”

The WIN program begun in 1967 was based on the theory of
economic rationalism. By and large, the effective tax rate on welfare
recipients who wanted to go to work had been 100 percent—for every
dollar earned an equivalent dollar was deducted from the grant. Thus
the WIN program mandated that states disregard a portion of recip-
ients’ earnings to encourage them to go to work. This was the well-
known 30-and-a-third rule—the first $30 plusone-third ofthe remain-
der ofearned income was exempted in determining the welfare grant.
But this schemedidnotappreciably encourage work, primarily because
welfare mothers appear to have behaved even more rationally than
the economists expected. Some increases in work effort were noted,
but mostly in low-benefit states.

Nationally, the proportion of employed AFDC heads, fluctuating
in the 13—15 percent range through the 1970s, remained what it had
been without incentives. Apparently, the incentives were not attrac-
tive enough to induce non-working recipients to seek employment.
For those who did work, the incentives provided an opportunity to
maximize welfare benefits and part-time earnings to a level that
would have been hard to achieve had they left the rolls altogether;
in addition, they would have had to give up additional leisure, which
they probably preferred to spend with their children. Thus, WIN
improved the income levels of many AFDC mothers, but failed as a
route to self-sufficiency. To improve work effort, incentives would
have to be dramatically increased, which would raise costs prohibi-
tively and raise questions of equity vis-à-vis the independent work-
ing poor.
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The third work strategy of the 1960s and 1970s was statutory work
requirements. Work had been mandatory for fathers in the Unem-
ployed Parent component of AFDC (AFDC-UP) since its inception
in 1961. But the UP rolls were relatively small, and from the mid-
1960s Congress was also concerned about work for AFDC mothers.
In addition to the incentive component discussed above, the WIN
program was also the first federal effort to require all employable
welfare recipients towork or seek work, The funding for the program,
however, was insufficient to train and employ even a small fraction
ofthe adults on AFDC. Consequently, Congress specified guidelines
that virtually exempted various classes of recipients from participa-
tion, and the states added still more qualifications. Since the states
were not always able toprovide the child care stipulated by law, and
since social workers were allowed to assess the effects on a particular
family’s “well-being” before referring clients to WIN, the program
became largely a voluntary one, a matter to be decided between
client and caseworker. Moreover, according to several studies cited
by Rein (1982, p. 69), the attitude of caseworkers toward work for
AFDC mothers was basically negative. The requirement to seek
work actively or enroll in training was not implemented as a matter
of sound public policy to discourage dependency, but as yet another
service towelfare recipients. A work requirement thatdoes notactually
require people to work is not likely to succeed either in decreasing
caseloads or fostering self-sufficiency.

The two states which implemented workfare programs in the early
1970s—California and Utah—thus flew in the face of the prevailing
sentiment of the welfare establishment. The California Community
Work Experience Program (CWEP), enacted in 1971, stressed that
the employment of welfare recipients was a m~orgoal of welfare.
This program has essentially provided the model for subsequent
workfare proposals. Private-sector employment for job-ready recipi-
ents was stressed, with training to be provided for those less employ-
able. Only if neither of these activities produced results was the
recipient required towork offthe welfare grant by working in a public
service agency, including private nonprofit organizations. The max-
imum number ofworkfare hours per month was 80, and the recipient
was expected to look for a private-sector job in his spare time.

The program is frequently cited as a failure, but the reasons for the
failure are illuminating. The federal DepartmentofHealth and Human
Services (HHS) opposed workfare and approved the California plan
only reluctantly and after some delay. Moreover, it was opposed by
liberals in the California legislature from the beginning. This initial
resistance and a pending court case made many counties unwilling
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to implement the plan until well into its second year, and more than
a third ofCalifornia’s counties never implemented it at all. According
to Charles D. Hobbs, then chiefdeputy director of social welfare in
California, an “attitude of polite disdain and inaction” in the legis-
lature “filtered down through the ranks of employment and welfare
workers” (see Germanis 1982, p. 8). The program failed because it
was not implemented as conceived.

The Utah Work Experience and Training program (WEAT), estab-
lished in 1974, was also initially resisted by HHS. The program
requires employable recipients to work three days a week, with a 12-
week limit on participation so that recipients do not develop a per-
manent dependence on workfare. State and local government admin.
istrators in Utah were strong supporters of workfare from the start,
but even they only claimed that WEAT had a “generalhousecleaning
effect” (Germanis 1982, p. 6)

As amethod of eliminating some fraud and abuse, workfare obviously
has some merit and is justifiable from the public point of view. But
for those who really need welfare, the impact is unclear. There is
always considerable turnover on the welfare rolls, because most
recipients are short-term ones, so it is difficult to ascertain just how
much workfare contributes to turnover. In Utah, for example, the
average monthly caseload in FY 1984 was about 13,000, almost exactly
the same as in FY 1978 (andabout 1,000 higher than in FY 1975—77),
and total payments to welfare clients rose from $41 million to $51
million. So even though there may still be valid reasons for imple-
menting workfare, the evidence that it reduced costs to the state or
reduced the dependency of the welfare-eligible population in Utah
is shaky at best.

Workfare Today
The Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1981 (OBBA) effected

some major changes in the AFDC program that laid the foundations
for subsequent work-related reforms in various states. In addition to
tightening up eligibility forwelfare, which resulted insome caseload
reduction, OBRA reduced the work incentives and made them short-
term instead of ongoing. Just as the incentives were found not to
have increased work effort among AFDC mothers in the aggregate,
so their elimination did not appear to reduce effort, as several studies
have ~ The 1981 budget act also permitted states to establish
workfare programs, called Community Work Experience Programs

2These are summarized in Institute for Research on Poverty, Focus8 (Spring 1985): 1—5.
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(CWEP), to make participating welfare recipients more employable.
The workfare employment was to serve a “useful public purpose”
but did not require public-sector employment. In addition, states
were permitted toset up WIN demonstration projects for three years
(“WIN demos”) in lieu of the existing WIN program. The CWEP
programs and the WIN demos comprise the bulkofongoing workfare
and work-related welfare reform experiments in the country today.
Currently, 37 states are experimenting with such programs, though
fewer than 10 on a statewide basis.

Although it is too early to predict either success or failure for any
of these programs or whether the results will differ appreciably from
what occurred in the 1960s and 1970s, available reports and evalua-
tions allow us to make some tentative comparisons and observations:

1. The political climate appears to have shifted strongly in favor
of work strategies in welfare, and there is increasing acceptance in
the welfare establishment of the value of work in promoting inde-
pendence, This shift in social attitudes is also reflected in public
opinion polls, which show that about 90 percent of the American
public supports work and job training components in welfare.3

2. The distinction between “punitive” workfare and other work-
related programs and between voluntary and mandatorywork is more
illusory than real. Although much of the national political debate is
still couched in those terms, in practice, economic and social con-
straints restrict what states can do; program design and implemen-
tation reflect this fact. West Virginia, for example, runs a straight
workfare program with mandatory participation for all but women
with children under six. Benefits are worked off at minimum-wage
rates for as long as a recipient is on welfare. The Massachusetts
program, which is entirely voluntary, provides job search, training
and placement services with child care, and transportation and med-
ical coverage into the first year of private-sector work. But the state’s
job placement method does not differ appreciably from thejob search
preceding traditional workfare programs, and participation in the
program is actively encouraged if low-key. However, states with
mandatory workfare programs provide numerous exceptions and do
not always have the capacity to provide and supervise work for all
eligibles.

3. On the whole, welfare recipients themselves do not seem to
view work requirements as either unfair or punitive, and in some

‘For example, a Sindlinger Poll commissioned by the Heritage Foundation in 1985
found 94 percent ofAmericans supportedthe principle ofworking offwelfare benefits.
Other national polis show 88 to 93 percent support.
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cases work provides a source of pride. The Manpower Demonstration
Research Corporation (MDRC), which studied welfare employment
initiatives in 11 states over a five-year period, found “quite similar”
results at various worksites throughout the country: even injobs that
required relatively few skills, therewere “high levels ofjob satisfac-
tion, and an acknowledgment that a requirement to work for one’s
welfare check is a fairprinciple” (Ballet al. 1984, p. xvii). Participants
interviewed in Arkansas “said that they liked their jobs, believed
they had learned something, and stated that they felt better about
getting welfare when they were working for it” (Friedlander et al.
1985, p. xvii). In view of the recent history of work strategies and
caseworker resistance to them, the following comment on workfare
implementation in Virginia is both illuminating and heartening:
“Because of a lack of consensus on the general value of work expe-
rience, staff initially treated the component as voluntary. As staff
found that registrants liked the component, however, they became
more comfortable using it” (Price 1985, p. xxi).

4. There is little hard data on the cost effectiveness of work-for-
welfare, or on its impact on caseload reduction. Such data as do
exist—and MDRC provides some of the most reliable to date, given
the difficulties of quantifying some of the factors—will provide both
opponents and supporters of workfare with ammunition, since the
glass is both half-full and half-empty. One typical MDRC finding, for
example, showed that 61 percent of the experimental group in San
Diego obtained private-sector jobs over an 18-month period, com-
pared to 55.4 percent of the control group. An improvement, cer-
tainly, and important to the individuals involved, but hardly a cause
ofjoy for those who expect a significant budgetary impact. The more
so because “savings” in studies of this kind deduct the monetary
value of “social benefits” from expenditures, which does not neces-
sarily reflect a reduction in expenditure levels.

Cost reduction “success” in programs without control groups is
even more difficult to measure and depends very much on how the
evaluator chooses to define it. Such evaluations can range from the
modest conclusion in a report on the Ohio work programs, that “the
resultant welfare savings are substantially less than program costs,”
to claims by Massachusetts officials that their much more ambitious
program “saves” the state $22 millionayear in welfare costs (Potomac
Institute 1985, p. L; Overbea 1985).

In fact, the Massachusetts program is probably no more nor less
successful than other work-for-welfare designs, but it still awaits a
serious study. Meanwhile, the facts are these: the state’s Employ-
ment Training Choices Program (ET) has placed over 18,000 welfare
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recipients in jobs in two years of operation (Overbea 1985). Critics
have pointed out that Massachusetts has a very low unemployment
rate and wonder whether such figures could be duplicated else-
where. But a more salient question is whether that is such a notable
achievement at all. According to a Massachusetts Department of
Public Welfare (1985) report, more than half of the state’s AFDC
families stay on welfare less than a year. The report also states that
the number of welfare recipients who are not in the ET programand
who find jobs through other means is the same as the number who
find jobs through ET. Further, since there is no control group, it
cannot be determined how many of the 18,000 would have found
jobs in any case. It is also not clear how competition in the job market
by some AFDC recipients through ET initiatives affects other job
seekers who are potential AFDC clients. There seem to be as many
new case openings as closings. When the ET program began in
October 1983, the welfare caseload was 89,700; in September 1985,
it was 88,800. Over the two-year period, the monthly caseload did
drop to as low as 84,600 but also has risen to as high as 89,000. The
caseload varies by several thousand from month to month, but the
trend is level.4 And this is in spite of Massachusetts’ low unemploy-
ment rate.

By contrast, the caseload in Massachusetts during the two-year
period before adopting ET had decreased by about25 percent. More-
over, each ET job placement thus far has cost Massachusetts about
$3,000 and costs are projected to rise, primarily because of the day
care component. The state’s per-placement costs in the WIN program
from 1978 to 1981 averaged $900.~The Massachusetts experience
illustrates perfectly the continuing tension between the two very
different goals of work programs: reducing caseloads versus provid-
ing a service forwelfare recipients.

The Case for Workfare
The case for workfare cannot really be made on cost-saving grounds,

at least in the short run. Depending on the design and goals of the
program, it canbe either more or less expensive than welfare without
work requirements. But there are obvious though unquantifiable
social benefits in establishing a system wherein reciprocal obliga-
tions and mutual respect are the basis for the interaction of welfare
recipients and society.

4flatafromthe OfficeofFamily Assistance,Social SecurityAdmiuistration,U.S. Depart-
ment of Health and Human Services.
5lbid.
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Dependency can certainlybe exacerbated by a lack ofcommitment
to the work ethic, but work requirements in welfare programs or the

lackof them are only a small part ofthe total picture, as de Tocque-
ville once observed, Just as then, work requirements today will not
provide a panacea for dependency. Workfare in the 1980shas a better
chance for success than it did in the 1960s and 1970s, but only if we
learn tobe happy with marginal successes. And we must be realistic
about the ability of any welfare reform to solve the intrinsic problems
of income transfer disincentives.

History shows, however, that some economic inefficiency is a price
our wealthy society may be willing to pay to assist the needy. But
we should be quite clear about the difference between doing some-
thing to the poor forour own benefit—whether we are social workers
or taxpayers—and actually doing somethingfor the poor.

References
Auspos, Patricia. Interim Findings from a Grant Dftersion Program, Maine,

New York: Manpower Demonstration Research corporation, June 1985.
Ball, Joseph et al. Interim Findings on the Community Work Experience

Demonstrations, West Virginia. New York: Manpower Demonstration
Research Corporation, November 1984.

Burke, Vee. “The History ofAmerican Social Welfare Policy.” National Fomm
Foundation Policy Forum 2 (February 1985a).

Burke, Vee, comp. Cash and Noncash Benefits for Persons with Limited
Income: Eligibility Rides, Recipient and Expenditure Data, FY 1982—84.
congressional Research Service Report No. 85-194 EPW. Washington,
D.C.: CR5, updated 30 September 1985b.

California. Legislative Analyst. “Job Search, Training andWork Experience:
The Lessons for California from Eight Evaluations of the Work Incentive
Program.” Sacramento, Calif., January 1985. Typescript.

Decision/Makingllnformation. Nationwide Survey on Women’s Issues.
McLean, Va., 1983.

de Tocqueville, Alexis. “Memoir on Pauperism.” Reprinted in The Public
Interest 70 (Winter 1983): 102—20. (From Tocqueville and Beaumont on
Social Reform. Edited and trans. by Seymour Dreseher. NewYork: Harper
Torchbooks, 1968.)

Durbin, Elizabeth. Welfarelncome andEmployment:AnEconomicAnalysis
of Family Choice. New York: Praeger, 1969.

Friedlander, Daniel et al. Final Report on theWORK Program in Two Coun-
ties, Arkansas. New York: Manpower Demonstration Research Corpora-
tion, September 1985.

Germanis, Peter. “Workfare: Breaking the Poverty Cycle.” Heritage Foun-
dation Backgrounder no. 195. Washington, D.C., 9 July 1982.

Goldman, Barbara et al Findings from the San DiegoJob Search and Work
Experience Demonstration, California. New York: Manpower Demonstra-
tion Research Corporation, March 1985.

242



WORK-FOR-WELFARE

Hobbs, Charles ID. The Welfare Industry. Washington, D.C.: Heritage Foun-
dation, 1978.

Institute for Research on Poverty (Madison, Wis.). “Measuring the Effects of
the Reagan Welfare Changes on the Work Effort andWell-Being of Single
Parents.” Focus 8 (Spring 1985): 1—5.

Massachusetts Department of Puhlic Welfare. The Facts about Welfare:
Being Poor in Massachusetts. Boston, July 1985.

Overhea, Luix. “Bay State’s New Work Program Moves Thousands OffWel-
fare.” Christian Science Monitor(18 September 1985).

Price, Marilyn. Interim Findings from the Virginia Employment Services
Program. NewYork: Manpower Demonstration Research Corporation, May
1985.

Potomac Institute for Economic Research. The Ohio Work Programs:Assess-
ing the First Two Years. Washington, D.C., October 1985,

Quint, Janet et al. Findings from the Maryland Employment Initiatives
Programs. New York: Manpower Demonstration Research Corporation,
February 1984.

Rein, Mildred. Dilemmas of Welfare Policy, Why Work Strategies Haven’t
Worked. New York: Praeger, 1982.

Sherwood, Kay E. Preliminary Management Lessons from the WIN Dem-
onstration Program, Arizona. New York: Manpower Demonstration
ResearchCorporation, November 1984.

Shipp, P. Royal. Workfare in AFDC and Food Stamps. Congressional Research
Service Issue Brief No. 1B81149. Washington, D.C.: CRS, updated 22
November 1982.

U.S. General Accounting Office. Evidence Is Insufficient to Support the
Administration’s Proposed Changes toAFDC WorkPrograms. GAO/HRD
85—92. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 27 August 1985.

243



WELFARE AND WORK:
MICROECONOMIC VS.

MACROECONOMIC CONSIDERATIONS
William A. Darity,Jr. and Samuel L. Myers,Jr.

Anna Kondratas (1986) provides a balanced and pragmatic assess-
ment of the likely short-run advantages and disadvantages of incre-
mental changes in welfare rules and requirements. The specific
changes to which the essay refers are changes in work requirements.
Two sections of the paper admirably summarize the history of work-
fare and the preliminary insights learned from attempts to implement
workfare in several states. But the main thrust of the paper goes to
the core of the debate on the benefits and costs of any incremental
changes to welfare in America.

By incremental change, we mean the sort of marginal tinkering
with welfare rules, eligibility requirements, work requirements, or
benefit formulae that leaves largely unchanged the functional role of
the public welfare system. The marginal tinkering can and often does
produce results that must be evaluated with the fine lens of the
microeconomist. That explains the proliferation of such terminology
as “incentives,” “disincentives,” and “rational choice” among ana-
lysts in this area.

The bigger picture—the picture that portrays the complex and
frequently contradictory functions of public welfare in a democratic
society—is often obscured when one narrows the focus to the behav-
ior of welfare recipients. Indeed, the microbehavior of other impor-
tant actors in the bigpicture might be inadvertently overlooked when
one contrains the analysis to, say, unwed teenage mothers. Forexam-
ple, conventional studies, such as those using the National Survey
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of Family Growth to investigate the use of contraceptives by youth,
are structured to answer these questions: Why do black females not
make effective use of birth-control pills, and why do black females
begin sexual activity at such an early age? But these questions cannot
inform us about why black males do not use prophylactics or why
blackmales do not take responsibility for the outcomes oftheir sexual
adventures. In the absence of hard evidence to inform answers to
these questions, anecdotes and conjectures prevail over facts and
truth.

While it is obvious that it takes men and women to create babies
born out of wedlock, what is less obvious when one examines the
microlevel evidence is why we know so little about the fathers of
these unwanted births. Although it is obvious that AFDC is largely
a program for mothers and their children, it is less obvious why we
know so little about the work behavior, the labor force participation,
the legitimate and illegitimate earnings, and the multiple program
participation of the men in the lives ofthose families. In other words,
why is our informational base for decision making so constrained?

Some of the conjectures that Kondratas raises about the work dis-
incentives of welfare and the effects of workfare can be faulted for
relying too heavily on a meager informational base. For example, she
suggests most men will withdraw from the labor market when the
female’s welfare benefits increase. But this hypothesis cannot be
tested adequately using cross-sectional data like the Current Popu-
lation Survey (CPS); and in panels, like the Panel Study of Income
Dynamics (PSID), black males disproportionately drop out of the
sample. Other comments are more speculation than fact. For exam-
ple, she contends that marital behavior and welfare participation are
a response to rational choices. In a recent paper (Darity and Myers
1984) we find such demographic variables as the sex-ratio, notwelfare
attractiveness, explain the rise in female-headed families among blacks.

Since most of this speculation and conjecture is balanced with the
appropriate caveats and caution, and since there are major insights
that can help us visualize the bigger picture, the followingcomments
are limited to an elaboration of a brilliant, although unexploited,
thesis embedded in Kondratas’s paper. This insight concerns the role
of welfare managers in the current welfare crisis. It is useful, how-
ever, to begin by sketching out the micro- versus macro-economic
interpretation of the relationship between work and welfare.

Welfare Growth and Labor Force Withdrawal
The first version of the bigpicture is grounded in the neoclassical

microeconomic wisdom of rational choice: increases in welfare

246



COMMENT ON KONDRATAS

attractiveness induce the withdrawal from the labor market of the
least productive workers. In the telling of this story, Richard Butler
and James Heckman (1977) contend that the self-selection effect is
particularly pronounced among blacks and thus contributes to the
illusion of significant earnings gains for blacks relative to whites
during the post—civil rights era. The support that Richard Freeman
(1973) and others have found for the effectiveness of Affirmative
Action policies in reducing earnings inequality is therefore soundly
challenged. Butler and Heckman conclude that government transfer
programs have hurt rather than helped the prospects of moving the
poor into the mainstream of the work force.

Unemployment and Welfare Growth

A second version of the big picture is that welfare is used as a labor
market regulatory device. When the pool of surplus labor grows,
welfare loads grow in order to dampen the potential political reper-
cussions of masses of idle workers. When the pool declines, or when
labor shortages develop, real welfare benefits fall and welfare rolls
are reduced tokeep private sector wages low and toreplenish supply.
The best-known rendition ofthis story is found inPiven and Cloward
(1971), although other variants point to similar conclusions (Roberts
1985; Katz 1985).

Both stories predict explicit relationships between aggregate lev-
els of unemployment and welfare. The microeconomic version pre-
dicts an inverse relationship. As welfare benefits rise (perhaps due
to improved economic conditions) those with the highest levels of
unemployment withdraw from the market in favor of welfare: Wel-
fare grows but unemployment declines. The macroeconomic version
suggests the opposite. When unemployment increases, welfare should
increase; when it falls, so too must welfare.

A look at Figures 1 and 2 reveals limited support for the selective
withdrawal hypotheses during the 1960s and early 1970g. During a
decade when unemployment dropped from 6.7 percent in 1961 to
3.5 percent in 1969, welfare grew from 1.96 percent ofthe population
to 3.6 percent, or from 3.5 million to 7.3 million people.

After 1972 or so, however, the pattern changed. Welfare totals and
rates move more closely with unemployment. In recent years, the
regulatory role of welfare seems to be at work. The macroeconomic
picture seems more appropriate for describing recent trends than
does the microeconomic perspective.
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FIGURE 1
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For welfare toserve a labor market regulatory role, however, there

must be regulators. And here is where Kondratas’s paper is so illu-
minating. We see a clear exampleofa bureaucratic and administrative
apparatus that grows and grows and becomes an independent man-
aging agency for the poor. Welfare administrators’ interests, as Kon-
dratas suggests, play as important a role in determining welfare out-
comes as the behaviors, rational or not, of their clients.

In several of our recent papers (Darity and Myers 1983, l984a,
1984b) and in our forthcoming book we contend that the welfare
crisis and the rise in black female-headed families are statistically
correlated with the expansion of welfare benefits, but not for the
reasons that Charles Murray (1984) and others have suggested. Rather,
the direction of causation is the other way around. The growth in
size and composition of the welfare eligible population has influ-
enced changes in welfare administrative parameters. These changes,
in turn, have had little to do with the “welfare” of the poor, because
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FIGURE 2
AFDC PARTICIPATION RATE AND UNEMPLOYMENT,
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the newly emerging managerial class that oversees the welfare
bureaucracy—increasingly black and female—has ambiguous and
often conflicting motives toward the poor.

Forexample, the most significant employment gains forblack female
professional workers in the 1970s were in the industry classification,
public administration, which includes state and local government,
federal agencies, and yes, welfare offices (Malveaux 1985). These
gains can either be protected by maintaining the size of the welfare
pool or by more efficiently moving clients on and offthe rolls. Indeed,
one interpretation offindings thatdemonstrate a decline in long-term
dependency is that turnover rates in recent years have increased. In
other words, the size ofthe welfare pool canbe maintained by welfare
managers even as there is a drastic shift in its composition.

The future task of political economy of welfare is to unravel these
contradictory and complementary motives of welfare regulators.
Viewing them as a special interest group, a managerial elite, or as a
class whose interests are misaligned with their clients’ may prove a
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useful function in helping to understand the larger phenomenon of
the regulatory role of the state.
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